
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

July 14, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 14, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Peggy Neill and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Melissa Baker, Douglas Bittner and Dorothy Tinsdale.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 14, 2011 to order at 7:36 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Boy Scout Troop 18 led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendment
· Mayor Becker opened the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:45 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that this public hearing was for a text amendment regarding replacement mobile homes; it is a small text amendment of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance, which has been advertised.  Mayor Becker noted that there was no one listed to speak [on the sign-in sheet] and asked if anyone wished to speak at the public hearing.
· Melissa Baker – 3203 Collins Road.  Ms. Melissa Baker asked the council if they wanted to see the pictures of both the old unit and the new modular.  Mayor Becker responded that Ms. Baker could present the pictures and asked if she would give the council a brief overview of what they were doing.  Ms. Baker explained that they owned the “trailer” that they have, which is obviously too small for her family and they would like to get another one to put there [on the property]; however, it does not exactly fall under the guidelines due to the zoning of their property.  Ms. Baker further explained that they had some real issues with the one that they are currently living in with all the damage that has been done to it.  Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Baker was referring to the insulation and moisture damage.  Ms. Baker responded that there were a lot of stray animals in the area when they first moved in there and they tore down a lot of the underpinning and insulation; it has caused damage underneath the mobile home now.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Baker if she was in favor of the text amendment because it will allow her to replace her home with a better one.  Ms. Baker responded that they have already purchased another one, but they did not know that they could not do it; they are replacing it with a modular home not another mobile home.
· Mayor Becker explained that when it comes to present the text amendment, the council will have a pretty good idea of what the amendment does.  Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks will have a chance to explain in detail how it will affect these types of installations, now and in the future.
· Mayor Becker closed the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:52 p.m.
· Ms. Dorothy Tinsdale of 3201 Collins Road requested that she be allowed to speak at the public hearing.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wished to reopen the public hearing to allow Ms. Tinsdale to speak.
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to reopen the public hearing and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker reopened the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:53 p.m.  
· Ms. Dorothy Tinsdale – 3201 Collins Road.  Ms. Tinsdale explained that when she and Ms. Baker purchased the property it was because it was a two-resident property; they did not know at the time that they would not be able to do this.  Ms. Tinsdale resides in the small home on the property and Ms. Baker/family has the “trailer”.  The original plan was to (at a later date) get a bigger “trailer”.  Ms. Tinsdale stated that she does not have any problem with Ms. Baker replacing it for something better.  
· Mayor Becker closed the Proposed Text Amendment Public Hearing at 7:55 p.m.
3.
Public Comments
· There were no comments.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. June 9, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Town Clerk Vicky Brooks explained that page 119 (items 8 & 9), page 120 (item 10), page 122 (item 12) and page 123 (item 13) had errors under the “Ayes”; the names were not alphabetized and Neill was spelled incorrectly. 
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the June 9, 2011 minutes as corrected and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
B. May 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the May 2011 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None  
C. May 2011 Finance Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the May 2011 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None

5.
Consideration of a Proposed Text Amendment to Article 7 of the Zoning Ordinance
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that there are two principal structures on this one parcel.  According to the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance, you may have one principal structure per parcel; therefore, what Ms. Baker has is a nonconforming use/structure.  The ordinance allows you to replace a nonconforming structure with a newer or equivalent manufactured home.  In this case, what Ms. Baker is replacing it with is actually an older home; however, there is an increase in the class of manufactured/modular home.  Ms. Brooks explained that she is recommending the text amendment (it would actually be a benefit) to include “or an increase in manufactured home class” to the existing “be replaced with an equivalent year model or newer manufactured home”.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if the planning board discussed this.  Ms.  Brooks responded yes and they unanimously recommended approval.  Mayor Becker noted, for the council’s benefit, that this being a text amendment, it just does not apply to Ms. Baker; it is general and applies to any situation like Ms. Baker’s.  It is a general – broad text amendment.  Mayor Becker believes it serves a purpose of allowing improvement of property, which will improve the overall real estate holdings for a property owner.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the proposed text amendment as written.  The proposed text amendment is consistent with the town’s adopted comprehensive plan and the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained and referenced therein.  The proposed text amendment is reasonable and advances the public’s interest.  Councilwoman LaMonica seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica

Nays: None  
6.
Eagle Scout Project Proposal – Douglas Bittner
· Mr. Douglas Bittner presented the council with a proposal to install two benches and three hitching rails on the McNeely Road side of the greenway, one bench and one hitching rail in the northern area, one hitching rail near the existing picnic tables by the Copper Run access point and one hitching post further down from Ryan’s [Muller] Eagle Scout project.  The distance from the benches to the hitching rails will be approximately 20 to 30 feet, so the horses will not get spooked by the hikers.  Mr. Bittner explained that he walked the trail with Mayor Becker and he seemed to like the placement of the benches and hitching rails.  Mayor Becker commented that the Copper Run trailhead was a great stopping point for those who are riding (this is where Carman Anderson put benches/steps), the northern section area is a very remote area of the trail with a beautiful little section and they felt it was a great place for hikers to stop or the horse riders may want to tie their horses up and walk into the woods, and the Harrington Hall area is a flat floodplain area that lends itself to maybe even some additional amenities, but certainly a bench and hitching post are good ideas.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Bittner why he came up with these thoughts – did he actually have requests for this.  Mr. Bittner responded that he was hiking the greenway and his mother said it would be nice to a have bench to sit on and some horse riders went by and suggested putting in some hitching rails so horse riders could relax.  Mayor Becker commented that Mr. Bittner actually had requests from the public to prove the feasibility of the projects.  
· Mr. Bittner referred to his information packet for the bench design.  Mr. Bittner explained that he had seen a very well built bench (six foot long) in South Carolina that had been at that location for quite a while and had not rotted or corroded.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mr. Bittner if he was going to make the benches himself.  Mr. Bittner responded yes and he has a material list for one bench; the posts will be buried 30” underground so it will not be easy to move.  In addition, Mr. Bittner commented that the hitching rails will be built very well with the posts being buried five feet underground to prevent the horse from moving the rails.  Mr. Bittner included a materials list (in the information packet) for the two benches and the three hitching rails; the estimated budget is $361.20.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Bittner what his next step was.  Mr. Bitter responded hopefully getting this approved and then he would go to the Boy Scout Council for their approval and then start working on the project.  Mayor Becker asked the council how they felt about the project.  Councilman Countryman responded that it was a worthwhile project and Councilwoman Cureton agreed.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mr. Bittner if this project would be consistent with the other projects that had been done on the greenway.  Mr. Bittner responded yes.  Councilwoman LaMonica also noted that under the predicted expenses for the project that the cedar has been donated and she was very impressed.   Mayor Becker asked if he had enough for all three benches.  Mr. Bittner responded with “yes”.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve this project, as we have the other scouts, for Mr. Bittner’s Eagle Scout project and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker stated that the town does have money in the budget, as we had that line item in the budget from last year.  The town did use some of it for a couple of projects; there is plenty of money in the budget.  The question is what percentage Mr. Bittner should do in terms of fundraising and what percentage is the town willing to give.  Councilman Countryman asked Mayor Becker what was the amount that had been extended to the scouts previously.  Mayor Becker responded that the council authorized $500.00 (40% of the scout’s budget) for the first project, but the scout managed to get so much donated that the town did not pay out anything, the second project the town paid approximately 50% of the budget which amounted to about $250.00 and on the third project (Ryan Muller) did some fundraising and had some materials donated and the town paid approximately 50% of the budget.  Councilman Countryman commended the scouts for taking on these projects and furthering these efforts, but he would like to keep it proportionate.  Mayor Becker commented that fundraising is part of the scout’s goal in doing a project.  Mr. Bittner confirmed that.  Mayor Becker added that is one of things that doing Eagle Scout projects is teaching scouts; organizing the project, planning it, raising funds for it.  In a sense the town is not supposed to give all the money necessarily, because the scout needs the opportunity to do some independent fundraising, but the town does like to support them as much as we can.  

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to fund his project to the extent of $200.00 or whatever he needs up to that point and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica

Nays:  None 

7.
Consideration of a GovQA Agreement
· Ms. Brooks explained that she had relayed to GovQA that the council was not interested in a contract with them (after last month’s meeting) and they have now offered a contract to the town for a year free of charge with an “out clause” for the second and third year.  Mayor Becker commented that it would be more benefit to local businesses than to the town or staff.  Ms. Brooks responded that it may.  Councilman Countryman asked to have this item explained again to what it actually is.  Ms. Brooks responded that it is an advertising page for local businesses; the local businesses in Mineral Springs could get in touch with GovQA to have a page on the website.  Mayor Becker added that GovQA would provide their page and the Town of Mineral Springs would have a little link to these businesses.  Councilman Countryman asked if it would cost the town anything and if the town could “bail” if they wanted.  Ms. Brooks confirmed that they could and added that the council could also use the elected official pages or there could be a page to promote any project in the town (i.e. the greenway).  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if the town would have any responsibility for failure in service on the part of anyone advertising since there was connectivity to the town via the link from the town’s main website.  Attorney Griffin responded that anything is arguable, but his concern is what the town would be getting into; is the town going to control content; who would the town be promoting or would people be prompting; are there businesses within the town that the town might frown on in the future that are perfectly legal, but from the political perspective might not be appreciated or wanting to get associated with the town.  Councilwoman LaMonica expressed concerns about the town’s liability for businesses’ failure to perform, since they were on the website.  Attorney Griffin responded that the town could do it, it’s just a matter of whether they want to or not.  Ms. Brooks commented that other towns put a disclaimer on their website stating that “we do not endorse the businesses”.  Attorney Griffin suggested an investigation on how it is done and where is it done.  Mayor Becker commented that the council does not have to decide tonight and Ms. Brooks could review the ones that they have.  Ms. Brooks responded there were some she could review; however, since this is a pilot program, GovQA does want an answer.  Councilman Countryman asked what the “upside” to doing this was.  Mayor Becker responded that it was helping your town businesses.  Councilman Countryman responded that the town could continue to look, but at this point he is somewhat disinterested; the more government stays out of everybody’s business, the better he likes it.  Councilman Countryman is not in favor of approving this at this point unless there are advantages for the town, “just think the government should stay out of commercial businesses”.  Councilwoman LaMonica questioned why the council voted it down.  Mayor Becker responded that last month it was going to cost money and the council did not feel that it was of any benefit.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we do not consider GovQA and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, and LaMonica

Nays: None

8.
McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area
· Mayor Becker referred to the greenway parking lot design [in last month’s agenda packet] and explained that he used  a form of the template of the contract and bidding materials that were used for the Agricultural Building renovation project.  The town has three local grading contractors: Paul Helms, McCollum and Winchester.  The town believes they are medium size contractors qualified to “tackle” a medium size project; they are all nearby, no further away than Monroe.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to authorize the town office to get this bid package out in the mail tomorrow; the council should have three bids [for consideration] in time for the next meeting.
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve this bid solicitation and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows


Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica


Nays:  None

9.
Consideration of the 2010-2011 Audit Contract
· Mayor Becker explained that the audit contract is pretty standard; the fee is $3,900 ($3,600 for audit and $300 for the statements).  If the council agrees they may approve it.  

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the audit contract and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  



Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, and LaMonica 


Nays:
None
10.
Consideration of an Amendment to the Union County Urban Forester Agreement
· Mayor Becker referred to the Urban Forester Agreement amendment and explained that Union County had made three changes to the agreement.  It will automatically renew at the current price; there is an “out” clause 60 days before the renewal date; and if the actual cost increases, the county will pro-rate the cost over the participating municipalities.  Mayor Becker added that as part of the renewal price the “out” clause is built in knowing the county is funding their personnel positions and they are either going on no increases or 3% or less increases; there is also a little bit of increase in overhead occasionally.  Mayor Becker believed the increases are fairly controllable.  When the town receives a contract it would be "red-flagged" if the cost were doubled and Mayor Becker would bring it to the council’s attention.  Councilman Countryman commented that the town should continue to participate.  Mayor Becker further explained that the town had actually budgeted for this (it is not a line item, but this is covered by what you see with COG, basically an outside agency doing contract work) in the town planning department.  The town has budgeted money for this, and the fact is that it has not gone up at all this year, it remains $595.85.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that it looks like they have drafted new language that they will give municipalities notice of an increase by April 1st and the town has 60 days with which to give written notice if they are not comfortable with the increase.  Mayor Becker pointed out to the council that four municipalities have backed out of the agreement and he asked County Manager Cindy Coto if each participating town’s portion would go up dramatically as a result.  Ms. Coto responded no, the county will just absorb it.  Mayor Becker further pointed out that the Union County Commissioners did approve their contract with the Urban Forester Agreement on Monday evening; it is an approved agreement.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to continue participating in the Union County Urban Forester Agreement and to approve the agreement and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica


Nays:  None

11.
Consideration of the Hourly Rate for the Office Assistant Position
· Mayor Becker commented that this has been discussed, but he does not really know where the council stands on it.  The town is currently paying that position $10.60 [per hour] and there has been a turnover in that position.  It has been a couple of months [since the discussions began], but the council does want to finalize what they plan on doing for that position for this coming fiscal year.  Councilwoman LaMonica recalled that the benchmarking was just below average for the communities around Mineral Springs, but the major responsibilities did not quite benchmark consistently across the board.  The council does have the ability to make merit increases once a year.  Mayor Becker responded that the council can do what it wants, but normally it is done with the budget; it is either merit or cost of living or both.  The town has not been doing merit at all lately; it has been just our standard cost of living for our salaried staff.  On this hourly position, because the position has been kind of a moving target, there is probably a situation where that might be a little flexible.  Councilman Countryman commented that he was pleased to table this last month, but he thought the council needed to address is aggressively this month given where we are economically/financially; the city is in good shape and we need a really good part-time person.  The town has certainly been fortunate in acquiring a new one [part-time person] and Councilman Countryman thought the salary needs to be a comparable rate with their abilities.  Councilman Countryman suggested an increase to the $12.00 an hour level as base; the council is not talking about that many hours and with expenses being what they are and gas at $3.50-plus a gallon.  In addition, time is being taken out of one’s day and Councilman Countryman felt the hourly wage needs to be reasonable to even to show up.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that because we are a small town with a smaller staff we ask our staff to be much more flexible and it really is a stretch; it is just a different responsibility than most.                         
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that the new starting salary for that position is $12.00 per hour and will review it annually in the budget process and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays:  None

12.
Other Business

· There was no other business.
13. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:23 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 11, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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